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February 23, 2004
The Honorable Robert G. Marshall

Virginia House of Delegates

Room 704

Richmond, Virginia 23219

Dear Delegate Marshall:

In your letter dated February 18, 2004, you ask four questions regarding the status of cost savings initiatives that have been undertaken by the Secretary of Technology. Responding to your inquiry, this letter answers each question individually to provide insight and context to technology-related cost savings initiatives undertaken in Governor Warner’s administration.

Answers to each question follow:

1. “What if anything has your office done to lower costs?”

As you well know, the Wilder Commission recommended widespread and sweeping changes to the management and organization of information technology in Virginia’s state government. These recommendations led to legislation that was passed by the 2003 General Assembly resulting in the consolidation and restructuring of information technology and the creation of the Virginia Information Technologies Agency (VITA).

Although VITA’s creation was predicated on cost savings, two particular caveats should be recognized:

· First, the compromise that emerged from the 2003 General Assembly resulted in an eighteen month phased transition period for IT consolidation. As a result, it is not anticipated that IT-related savings initiatives will be launched until after the IT consolidation has been completed.

· Second, the Wilder Commission emphasized that implementation of its proposed recommendations would result in long-term savings that would take between 2 to 4 years to initially demonstrate results.

As a result, it is neither possible nor practical to assume that significant savings from these initiatives would begin to accrue immediately in the short-term. Nevertheless, short-term savings initiatives are well underway, primarily in the area of contract renegotiation, as a result of efforts to leverage the buying power of state government. The gross savings resulting from these efforts are contained within the Governor’s budget bills (House Bills 29 and 30) and are detailed as follows:

	
	FY 2004
	FY 2005
	FY 2006

	
	GF
	NGF
	GF
	NGF
	GF
	NGF

	Telecommunications Contract Renegotiations (Including CoVANET)
	468,027
	677,093
	1,147,073
	1,370,284
	1,147,063
	1,370,284

	Cell Phone Contract Review Savings
	0
	0
	431,247
	0
	431,247
	0

	Technology Efficiencies and 

E-mail consolidation
	0
	0
	0
	671,200
	1,644,000
	3,960,080

	TOTAL
	468,027
	677,093
	1,578,320
	2,041,494
	3,222,310
	5,330,364


Aggregating general fund and non-general fund savings, these gross savings total $1.145 million in FY 2004, $3.619 million in FY 2005, and $8.553 million in FY 2006, for gross savings totaling $13.317 million.

2. “What are your total cost savings so far?”

In answering your question on total cost savings, it is important to understand how cost avoidance and local government participation impact the Commonwealth’s cost savings initiatives:

· Cost Avoidance - As explained by the Wilder Commission and reiterated in Secretary of Administration Sandra D. Bowen’s report to you on February 2, 2004, providing a progress report on the implementation of Wilder Commission recommendations, many of the savings initiatives result in cost avoidance. Cost avoidance initiatives do not result in funds that can be redirected across state government; rather, cost avoidance initiatives work to constrain increases in the cost of providing government services.

· Local Government Participation - One of the Wilder Commission’s recommendations called for the development of enterprise-wide approaches to purchasing, resulting in the consolidation of contracts that involve participation from both Virginia’s state government and local government. Participation by local governments ensured that Virginia was getting the lowest possible prices in contract renegotiation efforts.

Total cost savings figures that are provided here include both cost avoidance figures as well as the savings that have accrued to local governments. Cost avoidance and local government savings, however, cannot be captured in the state’s budget. The table that follows details the cost savings initiatives that have been undertaken, as well as offering an estimate of the uncaptured savings resulting from these initiatives:

	
	FY 2004
	FY 2005
	FY 2006

	Virginia Partners in Procurement – Hardware and Software
	7,133,333
	11,050,000
	11,050,000

	Communications Improvements, Efficiencies and Contract Renegotiations
	2,257,922
	4,554,897
	4,554,897

	Contractor Conversion
	131,868
	131,868
	131,868

	Technology Efficiencies and 

E-mail consolidation
	772,908
	1,444,108
	6,376,988

	TOTAL
	10,296,031
	17,180,873
	22,113,753

	TOTAL UNCAPTURED SAVINGS
	9,150,911
	13,561,059
	13,561,059


Thus, gross savings from these initiatives total $49.591 million with savings left uncaptured totaling $36.273 million. It should be noted that your letter to me regarding the Virginia Partners in Procurement initiative dated August 20, 2003, asked for actions that would have substantially reduced the savings numbers for FY 2004, FY 2005 and FY 2006. 

3. “Is there any plan to do anything further to cut costs?”

Yes. However, as has been noted in the first caveat listed in the response to your first question, the scheduled phase-in for the transition to VITA serves as a constraint for the realization of savings in the near-term. This phased transition has necessitated a two-phase approach to implementing the IT consolidation and reform effort. These two phases of integration and transformation are summarized as follows:

· The Integration Phase: The Integration Phase is focused on transitioning the management of the people and IT assets in small, medium, and large agencies without disrupting services.  During the Integration Phase, VITA is working with state agencies to ensure legal compliance with software licensing, essential security standards are in place, implementation of a disciplined process for managing IT investments, and, where practical, reduction of costs.

· The Transformation Phase: The second phase of consolidation is transformation.  Transformation is the consolidation of facilities, hardware, and software; the realignment and possible relocation of IT staff; the deployment of innovative technology solutions; and the implementation of significant cost-savings initiatives.

I anticipate that many of the projects that will be undertaken during the transition phase may also be facilitated by the changes to the Public-Private Educational Facilities Infrastructure Act (PPEA) brought about by Delegate Sam Nixon’s legislation in 2003 (HB 1925) that added information technology projects to the PPEA.

4. “What will those plans entail?”

Planning for the information technology projects resulting in cost savings to the Commonwealth follow the two-phased approach to implementing the IT consolidation and reform effort of integration and transformation. In the short-term, these plans are outlined in the Governor’s proposed budget for the FY 2005 – 2006 biennium (HB 30). In general, these plans follow the principle that targeted investments are not only necessary but essential to position the Commonwealth to reap both benefits and savings from the IT consolidation and reform effort.

· Integration Phase Investments: For the integration phase, the Governor has proposed $5.357 million in funding to help complete the phase-in schedule for consolidation. The completion of these initiatives will position VITA for the transformation effort.

· Transformation Phase Investments: For the transformation phase, the Governor has proposed $1.9 million in funding to initiate the consolidation of electronic mail systems. Consolidation of electronic mail systems was a recommended action of the Wilder Commission.

Failure to perverse this critical funding in the FY 2005 – 2006 budget will jeopardize the Commonwealth’s ability to generate future savings.

In the long-term, VITA will be undertaking the balance of the Wilder Commission recommendations, proceeding with initiatives such as server consolidation and data center consolidation. These plans were outlined in the report on the status of the Wilder Commission recommendations provided by Secretary Bowen on February 2, 2004.

Although the bulk of this letter has focused on cost savings, it should be noted that the IT transformation effort does not solely result in cost savings, but will generate operational efficiencies. The promise of information technology is not just savings; rather, information technology, as a tool that can increase productivity and efficiency, offers the promise of doing more with existing resources.

*   *   *

I hope that you find these answers informative and responsive to your letter. If you have any questions or need additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me at (804) 786-9579.

Sincerely,

George C. Newstrom

